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The 150th anniversary of the California Academy of Sciences was celebrated in 2003 by a
variety of activities, including a retrospective exhibit on Academy history and three scholarly sym-
posia.  This supplement to the Proceedings of the California Academy of Sciences contains the
fully edited and peer-reviewed proceedings of two of those symposia, “Biodiversity: Past, Present,
and Future” and “The Future of Taxonomy,” which were held in June 2003 in conjunction with the
annual meeting of the Pacific Division of the American Association for the Advancement of
Science in San Francisco.

Over the years, the enterprise of systematic biology has come to dominate the scientific activ-
ities of the Academy. As the foundation discipline of biology, systematic biology embraces the
study of the classification and evolutionary relationships of all living things. The focal points of
the symposia represented here — biodiversity studies “What is out there?” and taxonomy “What
is it called?” — constitute two of the major disciplines within systematic biology and are intellec-
tually co-dependent. Studying the diversity of life on Earth clearly requires a robust and usable sys-
tem for naming and classifying organisms.

The last decade has witnessed crises in both disciplines, and it is from these crises that the cur-
rent volume has sprung. On the side of biodiversity studies, the crises have been born of the
urgency to study the Earth’s increasingly threatened biota in the face of a shortage of resources and
the will to do so. On the side of taxonomy, the field has been beset by intellectual struggles with-
in the discipline — largely over the future utility of the Linnaean hierarchy and system of naming
— and attacks from outside of the discipline, focused on the cumbersome nature of the taxonom-
ic enterprise and the difficulty of accessing taxonomic information.

Readers of this volume will discover that the papers herein address these crises head on, with
an honest airing of diverse perspectives and potential solutions. Because systematic biologists have
been quick to embrace technological breakthroughs in molecular biology, developmental biology,
informatics, and computer sciences, a fundamental optimism about the future emerges from the
depths of these papers. Systematic biology is an information-rich and information-dependent sci-
ence, and our abilities to address basic and applied problems in studies of biodiversity and taxon-
omy increasingly rely on our abilities to organize, marshal, and disseminate information efficient-
ly and authoritatively. The biggest challenge facing students of biodiversity and taxonomy is not
intellectual inertia, but the need to build and maintain a critical mass of practitioners. Maintenance
of a healthy community of scientists contributing to systematic biology is not just desirable for
society, it is essential, especially as we wrestle with fundamental questions of how much biodiver-
sity we need to know about and how much we need to preserve. In this connection, natural histo-
ry museums such as the California Academy of Sciences will play progressively important roles in
igniting the interest of future scientists and citizens, providing training in systematic biology, main-
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taining physical collections of our planet’s biotic diversity, and promulgating information on this
diversity to audiences throughout the world.
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